HIGHMOOR UNITING TENNIS CLUB INC
Reg’n No A13543G
4-8 Le Page Street, Moorabbin, 3189
www.highmoortennis.org.au

NOTICE OF 52nd ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Notice is hereby given of the Annual General Meeting of Highmoor Uniting Tennis Club Inc. (Reg. No. A13543G) to be held at the Hooppell Pavilion, Le Page Street, Moorabbin, on Wednesday 22nd November, 2017 at 7:30 p.m.
The following business will be transacted at the meeting:
1. Confirmation of Prior Minutes
2. Discussion and Adoption of Annual Reports
3. Election of Office Bearers
4. General Business
DALE  COLLINS       31st October, 2017
Hon. Secretary


ANNUAL REPORTS FOR 2016-17

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
In my first year as President of Highmoor Uniting Tennis Club, I am pleased to report that it is ‘steady as she goes’.. 
Our proud tradition of 
•	senior members having the choice to play in Summer and Winter teams, social tennis on Saturday afternoons and/or mid-week,
•	Juniors playing in Saturday morning teams, and
•	Financial prudence,
has continued. 
A major achievement for the year was to finally sign a new 10-year Occupancy Agreement with our landlord, the City of Kingston. Maurice Pattison, our immediate past president, referred to an impending new agreement in his 2013 report, however, up until late 2016 we refused to sign draft agreements that continued to include a clause that they could terminate our lease anytime during the 10 years. 
The impasse was broken when we invited the newly appointed City Property Manager to our site for a pleasant face to face discussion (rather than corresponding by impersonal emails), where much to our delight, he readily agreed to our request that we have a guaranteed 10 year occupancy by deleting the termination clause!
[bookmark: _GoBack]One of the pleasing aspects of being the president of this club is to see first hand the ready willingness of members to do work around the club without being asked. And continuing on this theme, a huge vote of thanks to the committee members for 2016/17 (in no particular order) -  Dale Collins, Jennie Armstrong, Sally Evans, Glenn Collins, Bernie McInerney, Paul Luke, Rick Walsh and Damian Graf,  who have volunteered their time to ensure the smooth running of the club.
Jeff Mayes
(President) 
MEMBERSHIP REPORT


	HIGHMOOR’S MEMBERSHIP NUMBERS (AS OF SEPTEMBER 30th)

	CATEGORY
	2016/17
	2015/16
	2014/15

	Seniors
	152
	161
	150

	Juniors
	63
	57
	53

	Midweek
	7
	7
	5

	Non-playing
	3
	1
	1

	
	225
	226
	209

	Restricted
	2
	9
	-

	Totals
	227
	235
	209



Thanks to the introduction of our special offer we have maintained our 200 + memberships in the 2016/17 year. In fact, we had over 70 New Members during the year, with several more joining since Sept. The Tennis Victoria website has provided us a great service and we are beginning to use it to full advantage. It is making the renewal process much easier as all a member needs to do to renew is pay. 
Of our 225 2016/17 members 64 have tennis accounts with Tennis Victoria and several of these accounts were started during the last financial year, thus bringing $5 each to the club. Hopefully Tennis Victoria will offer this incentive again next year and many more of our members will make a TV account. 
In my first full year in this role I have learnt a great deal about the process and would like to thank Dale for all his work as I really just support him by doing the TV side of our memberships. 
Sally Evans
(Membership Officer) 

SOCIAL SECRETARY’S REPORT

On January 26th we held an “Aussie open” night.  About twenty five members attended for the unlimited night tennis, sausage sizzle and soft drink.  For just $5 per person, it was a very popular event which we hope will be held again next year.  Special thanks goes to Geoff Lowther for decorating and setting up while Roger Hargreaves assisted greatly during the night.
In April,  Highmoor members once again manned the barbecue area at Bunnings on Warrigal Road in Moorabbin. It was a very successful fundraiser for the club, raising a record breaking $1,442 in overall profit.  Thankyou to all those members that donated their time and special thanks go to Maurice Pattison who assisted with the 6.30am start; his experience proving invaluable, and also to Roger Hargreaves for the clean-up job at the finish, especially given he missed a rugby match in the process!  Great thanks also goes to Gil and Jenn Lithgow of Party Food Melbourne, who very kindly donated onion, ice and eskies.  Party Food Melbourne is now based in Moorabbin at 74 Cochranes Rd and their website is partyfoodmelbourne.com for all your party needs.
In July we held a “Wimbledon night” where members were treated to more night tennis accompanied by President Jeff’s scones ‘n jam and a drop of champagne .  Maurice Pattison was the winner of the Wimbledon quiz which certainly racked a few brain cells;  thanks to Geoff Lowther for providing the questions ……. degree of difficulty … 9.5! Thanks again to both Geoff for setting up and to Roger for manning the BBQ for most of the night and assistance in the clean-up.
Rick Walsh
(Social Secretary)


SENIOR TEAMS OFFICER’S REPORT (TENNIS PLAYING)

I would firstly like to thank my fellow members of the Selection Committee (Sharon Elsing and Jason Mahmoud) for their great work and support throughout the year. I would also like to thank Jeff Mayes and the Highmoor General Committee for their ongoing support as well. 
Overall, competition and social tennis participation rates continue to be good, compared to most other tennis clubs in the region. Set out below is data for the last 12 months:
Organised Social Tennis:
Organised social tennis has been the unique feature of Highmoor throughout its 52 year existence and remains a key element of the Club’s fabric. 
Average attendances for this year have been as follows:
	
	Sat p.m. Seniors
	Mid week Men’s Tuesday
	Mid week 
Women’s
Monday
	Mid week
Women’s
Wednesday

	Total Players
	802
	512
	242
	343

	Weeks of Play
	50
	48
	40
	48

	Average
	16
	11
	6
	7


Thanks to Keith Riddle for supervising the social tennis rosters for the year and for collating the social attendances.
Competitions:
Highmoor Uniting Tennis Club remains an active (and successful) participant in both senior and junior competition tennis activities. Participation and interest levels in playing competition tennis remains strong, and the competitiveness of the club in competition and the great spirit in which all of our teams play, has continued to attract new members to join in and represent Highmoor in competition tennis.
A. Seniors:
The senior teams compete in the Bayside Regional Tennis Association’s (BRTA) Saturday afternoon competition in summer and winter and also in the winter Tennis Victoria’s Pennant competition on Saturday afternoon’s.
In the summer 2016/2017 season Highmoor fielded 5 teams in BRTA’s competition : -
· Men’s Singles/Doubles Section 2 (2 teams)
· Men’s Singles/Doubles Section 9
· Mixed Rubbers Section 2 
· Ladies Doubles Section 1
All teams are to be commended for their seasons and congratulations to our Men’s SD9 team for being runners up and they have been rewarded by being promoted to Section 8 this summer. We welcomed new players to Highmoor comp in Brenton Hole (SD2), Kyle Malligan (SD2) and Adrian Banducci (SD9). 
In recent winter seasons, Highmoor has also performed well in the BRTA and the 2017 season was no exception with the club also fielding 4 teams : -
· Men’s Singles/Doubles Section 1
· Men’s Doubles Section 1
· Mixed Rubbers Section 2
· Ladies Sets Section 1
We also welcomed new player players to Highmoor comp in Nick Martin (SD1), Steffen Raab (MD1), and Matt Ford (Pennant). Nick also walked away with a winner’s pennants in his first season. Congratulations goes out to our Men’s Singles/Doubles 1 team of Paul Luke, Ben Abbott, Yves Zenou (Captain), Kyle Malligan, Jason Mahmoud, Philipe Castermane, Dong Il Lee and Nick Martin for winning the Grand Final against Port Melbourne. Congratulations also go out to our Mixed Doubles 2 team who made the finals. 
For the fifth year we also fielded a team in Tennis Vic’s Winter pennant competition – which is the largest organised team tennis comp in Australia, with over 4,000 players participating in 2017. After having been promoted to Section 7 last year, but missing out on the finals, we strengthened the team and were able to make the finals this year. Based on TV player rankings, we believe we will be able to move up to Section 6 next season. Thanks also to Brett Collins for taking on the Pennant Administrator duties this season.
Highmoor has 4 teams competing in the current BRTA Summer competition and we are excited to welcome Richard Elvins (SD8) to Highmoor competition tennis and we wish all of our teams all the best for this season. 
A final thanks to all of the players who represented Highmoor last year, and particularly all of the volunteer Captains of each team who take on additional work and responsibilities throughout each season. Competition tennis is thriving at Highmoor thanks to you all.
B. Club Championships:
We were treated to some excellent standard tennis on Sunday, October 8, for our 2017 Club Championships day. Thanks also to all the members and family/friends who came along to support the players on the day. Congratulations to the following members who were the grand finalists / winners for 2017: 
	Event
	Winner
	Runner up

	Boys U 18 Final
	Daniel Abbott
	Matt Krstic

	Girls U18  Final
	Marsha Kagan
	Emily Corkhill

	Mixed U14 juniors
	Ian Rachinsky
	Asher Lithgow

	Men’s Open Final
	Paul Luke
	Yves Zenou

	(Inaugural) Men’s Open Doubles Final
	Paul Luke & Kyle Malligan
	Yves Zenou & Ben Abbott

	Veterans (Ladies)
	Sandra Collins
	Brenda Chan


Thank you to all who competed and showed such great sportsmanship. Thank you also to the Damian Graf and the Selection Committee for seeding and drawing of the events. 
The revised format for the Women’s Veterans Doubles introduced four years ago continued to prove to be a great success with 12 players participating this year and thankyou in particular to Jennie Armstrong for her great job in organising all of the participants for this year’s event. Thanks also to Jennie for organising all of the trophies.
Juniors and Coaching Summary – Damian Graf (Juniors Welfare Sec.):
Junior Competition:
The Highmoor Uniting Tennis Club Junior teams compete in the Moorabbin & District Junior Tennis Association (MDJTA). This 18 yrs & under competition for girls and boys, is played on Saturday mornings. There are 2 seasons each year; February – June, and July – December. This is an exciting period for the club as we now have 7 junior teams, and potentially, 1 or 2 more teams to add to 2018. Also, approximately 50% of the junior players are of Primary school age (12 & under), so we hoping to see these young juniors play for many years at Highmoor.
February – June 2017 season                                                                                                         
5 junior teams in the MDJTA Saturday morning
           Teams                           Season results                Best player Trophy winner
·  Girls Section 4                       3rd                                           Katya Kagan
· Girls Section 7                        7th                                           Emily Corkhill
· Girls Section 9                        3rd                                           Ripley Wakeman
· Boys Section 13                     3rd                                           Mark Banducci
· Boys Section 14                     5th                                           Ryan Hucker
July – December 2017 season (current)
7 junior teams in the MDJTA Saturday morning
           Teams                                  Ladder position
· Girls Section 3                         3rd  
· Girls Section 7                         4th 
· Girls Section 8                         7th 
· Girls Section 9                         7th 
· Boys Section 11                       5th 
· Boys Section 13                       1st 
· Boys Section 14                       8th
Best of luck to all of Highmoor's junior teams as they near the end of the season and finals.
On behalf of the Junior players and parents, thank you to the Highmoor Committee for their ongoing support and for providing all junior team members with a club hat. 
Coaching:
Again, coaching numbers have been positive this year. The junior coaching program has quite good participation, with 85-95 children having tennis lessons per week. At senior level, we have 15-30 adults attending either coaching or cardio sessions.
The coaching program continues to have a strong relationship with the Moorabbin Primary School and there is a constant flow of interest for before and after school tennis coaching lessons. Highmoor will also be involved in the School fete in 2018 which will aid in promoting our great tennis club. As the coaching program continues to increase in participation, we can expect to have even more juniors interested in playing competition. That means more junior members of Highmoor and potentially a healthier tennis club into the future.
Thank you to the Highmoor Uniting Tennis Club members and fellow Committee members for your ongoing support to the coaching program, and I look forward to a great year of tennis in 2018 at Highmoor.
Damian Graf (Coaching/Junior welfare secretary) 
Other tennis playing matters
Thank you to Jeff Mayes who, in addition to being a very active President, continued to do an excellent job managing balls for organised social, coaching and competition tennis.
I would like to thank Tash Tepic form Lauriston TC, which is our alternate home venue for competition tennis (as we field too many teams to all play at our Highmoor base) for her co-operation and support in providing up to 6 courts a week at their venue for our teams. 

Glenn Collins
(Senior Teams Officer)


TREASURER’S REPORT -  YEAR END 30 SEPTEMBER 2017
This year the club has produced a surplus of $10,006 after transferring $4,000 to the Provision for future Court maintenance, $2,000 for future lights maintenance and $1,000 for insurance.
Statement of Income and Expenditure:
In relation to the Statement of Income and Expenditure for the year ended 30th September 2017, I would like to draw your attention to the following:
· Consistent with the renewal of existing and addition of new members, subscription revenue for the year grew to $16,580.
· Interest rates have remained low during the year. The club earned $2,377.
· Social and fundraising activities contributed a net $1,734 with the major effort being the annual Bunnings Barbeque. The usual end of year fundraising auction did not take place.
· Court hire revenue relates to income received from our club coach. Monies received from visitors’ fees is included in Court & Ball Fee revenue which is up by $1,450 from last year to $10,372 and helps contribute to court hire for our competition players.
· This year’s maintenance figure was $4,716, which includes lawn mowing, some clubhouse, court and sprinkler maintenance, repair and replacement of nets and the purchase of bags of en tout cas. Court maintenance continues to be outsourced to Tennis Maintenance Company.
Statement of Assets and Liabilities:
Items of interest in the Statement of Assets and Liabilities as at 30 September 2017 are as follows:
· Available Cash has increased to $32,052 this year.  NB For these purposes, we regard Available Cash as our net cash position after deducting committed cash that we must retain for court replacement and cash received that relates to future years.
· Receipts in Advance of $5,390 comprises membership subscriptions relating to next financial year.
The Club continues to be in a very strong and sound financial position and the Management Committee will ensure this continues for many years to come.

Jennie Armstrong
(Treasurer)
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	HIGHMOOR UNITING TENNIS CLUB INC.

	STATEMENT OF INCOME & EXPENDITURE - YEAR ENDED 30 SEPTEMBER, 2017

	
	Notes
	
	2016
	
	2017
	

	Income
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Membership Subs
	
	
	16,580 
	
	
	17,163 
	
	

	C&B Playing Fees
	
	
	8,922 
	
	
	10,372 
	
	

	Court Hire Income
	
	
	3,285 
	
	
	3,700 
	
	

	Social, F/raising etc (Net)
	
	
	2,159 
	
	
	1,734 
	
	

	Interest Income
	
	
	2,444 
	
	
	2,377 
	
	

	 
	
	
	 
	
	
	 
	
	

	Total Income
	
	
	
	33,390 
	
	
	35,346 
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenses
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Tennis Balls (net)
	
	
	1,461 
	
	
	1,412 
	
	

	Comp Fees
	
	
	980 
	
	
	1,185 
	
	

	Tennis Affiliation Fees
	
	
	1,540 
	
	
	1,038 
	
	

	Other Tennis Exps
	
	
	800 
	
	
	1,744 
	
	

	Maintenance & Lawns
	
	
	5,687 
	
	
	4,716 
	
	

	Utilities
	
	
	2,719 
	
	
	2,788 
	
	

	Insurance
	
	
	2,872 
	
	
	2,005 
	
	

	Club Admin Costs
	
	
	3,290 
	
	
	3,452 
	
	

	 
	
	
	 
	
	
	 
	
	

	Total Expenses
	
	
	
	19,349 
	
	
	18,340 
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Preliminary Surplus
	
	
	
	14,041 
	
	
	17,006 
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Less Transfer to Provision – Court Maintenance
	
	
	4,000 
	
	
	4,000 
	
	

	Less Transfer to Provision – Lights Maintenance
	
	
	2,000 
	
	
	2,000 
	
	

	Less Transfer to Provision – Insurance
	
	
	-   
	
	
	1,000 
	
	

	Less Transfer to Sinking Fund
	3
	
	-   
	
	
	-   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Transfers To & (From)
	
	
	
	6,000 
	
	
	7,000 
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Surplus for Year
	
	
	
	8,041 
	
	
	10,006 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Add Club Fund at Start of Year
	
	
	
	140,305 
	
	
	148,346 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Club Fund at End of Year
	
	
	
	148,346 
	
	158,352 
	158,352 
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	HIGHMOOR UNITING TENNIS CLUB INC.

	STATEMENT OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES AS AT 30 SEPTEMBER, 2017

	
	Notes
	
	2016
	
	2017
	

	Assets
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cash at Bank and on Hand
	
	
	13,876 
	
	
	16,977 
	
	

	Cash on Deposit
	
	
	114,617 
	
	
	126,615 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	128,493 
	
	
	143,592 
	

	Less Receipts in Advance
	
	
	(5,993)
	
	
	(5,390)
	
	

	Less Provision for Sinking Fund
	3
	
	(106,150)
	
	
	(106,150)
	
	

	
	
	
	
	(112,143)
	
	
	(111,540)
	

	          Available Cash
	
	
	
	16,350 
	
	32,052 
	32,052 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Inventory
	
	
	1,766 
	
	
	888 
	
	

	Receivables
	1.b
	
	1,291 
	
	
	2,260 
	
	

	Prepay & Other Curr Assets
	1.b
	
	2,250 
	
	
	2,750 
	
	

	Capital Assets :
	1.c
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Pavilion, Fittings and Furniture
	
	
	53,787 
	
	
	53,787 
	
	

	Courts, Fencing and Surrounds
	1.d
	
	53,620 
	
	
	53,898 
	
	

	Bore, Tank & Related Works
	1.d
	
	30,447 
	
	
	30,447 
	
	

	Nets, Sprinklers, Brooms, etc.
	
	
	5,323 
	
	
	5,323 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	148,484 
	
	
	149,353 
	

	Total Assets
	
	
	
	164,834 
	
	
	181,405 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Liabilities
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Creditors & Accruals
	1.b
	
	2,723 
	
	
	2,901 
	
	

	Provisions :
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	      Court Maint Prov'n
	
	
	10,765 
	
	
	14,152 
	
	

	      Lights Maint Prov'n
	
	
	3,000 
	
	
	5,000 
	
	

	      Insurance Prov'n
	
	
	-   
	
	
	1,000 
	
	

	
	
	
	 
	
	
	 
	
	

	Total Liabilities
	
	
	
	16,488 
	
	
	23,053 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Assets
	
	
	
	148,346 
	
	
	158,352 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	 
	



HIGHMOOR UNITING TENNIS CLUB INC.

NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS

1.	Accounting Methods

	a)	All assets have been recorded at their respective costs, in accordance with the historical cost conventions.

	b)	The accrual method of accounting has been used, in that income and expenditure amounts are taken up in the year to which they relate.  As such, amounts spent relating to the following year are included in Stocks or Prepayments; receipts of next year’s subscriptions are included in Receipts in Advance; and expense items not paid until next year are included in Creditors and Accruals.

c)	Capital Assets are recorded at cost and have not been depreciated. Replacements
regarding such items are included in Maintenance in the year incurred. Improvements and new additions are added to Capital Assets
 
	d)	Grants from Council, government or sponsors that are tied to the purchase of a capital asset are treated as a reduction in the cost of the asset. All other grants are included in Revenue.

2.	Incorporation
	The club was incorporated under the provision of the Associations Incorporations Act in June, 1987.

3.	Sinking Fund (Provision for Court Reconstruction)
This provision (referred to as the Sinking Fund) was established and built up over many years to ensure the Club had funds set aside when major court reconstruction work is required. The previous lease agreement with the City of Kingston formalised this process and requires that the Club build up the Sinking Fund to an agreed amount during the term of the lease, and the Council must approve any payments against the Fund. 
Under the terms of our new Lease, the City of Kingston does not require clubs having en tout cas courts to have a sinking fund, although they have requested that we retain ours. We appreciate the wisdom of retaining the Sinking Fund in readiness for the time that tennis court replacement occurs. The Club has accordingly resolved to continue to build on the reserves in the Sinking Fund. 

AUDITOR’S REPORT TO MEMBERS

I have examined the books and accounts of HIGHMOOR UNITING TENNIS CLUB INC for the year ended 30 September 2017.

In my opinion the Statement of Income and Expenditure and Statement of Assets and Liabilities are properly drawn up so as to give a true and vair view of the affairs of the club.


Alan Kempton  C.P.A.
(Hon Auditor) 

